August 29, 2011

Jude Litzenberger, Esq.
MACROBUTTON  DoFieldClick [Street Address]
MACROBUTTON  DoFieldClick [City, ST  ZIP Code]
Mr. Donald Godwin
Asst. Vice President for Student Affairs
University of San Diego
5998 Alcala Park
San Diego, CA 92110
Dear Mr. Godwin:

I am writing on behalf of Captain Douglas S. Wacker, USMC who was a student at the USD School of Law between 2006-2009. On April 21, 2009, he was notified by letter that the University of San Diego was suspending him upon completion of his last two final exams on May 8, 2009 and would not be conferring his degree until the Critical Issues Board proceedings were completed.
The genesis of this letter was that “new and additional claims, facts and circumstances from those that were considered during [his] 2007 Critical Issues Board hearing” had been received through the form of a charge sheet by the military.

In January 2009, Captain Wacker was placed on “interim leave” based on similar grounds and was prohibited from attending classes and participating in University and Law School functions on campus, including his class’s commencement ceremony. He was allowed to take his final exams, but they were not graded. Prior to his final semester, Captain Wacker was in the top-third of his class with a strong academic background and multiple internships and externships with government agencies and courts.
In March 2011, Captain Wacker was tried by General Court-Martial for four offenses: one specification of Article 120, UCMJ (Rape) and three specifications of Article 133, UCMJ, (Conduct unbecoming of an officer and a gentleman). His case was wrought with unlawful command influence, known as “the mortal enemy of the military justice system,” by senior officers and NCIS investigators, which significantly delayed his due process. The conclusion of that trial resulted in findings of “Not Guilty” to the rape charge and two of the conduct unbecoming charges, he was found “Guilty” of one charge of conduct unbecoming. After the two-week trial and the findings, the court sentenced him to “No Punishment” and recommended clemency in the form of setting aside the findings due to the fact that the members (jury) determined the offense was not appropriate for a court-martial. Clemency was denied by the Convening Authority, the Commanding General of 3d Marine Aircraft Wing; however, Captain Wacker still faces further administrative and appellate process regarding his case and career in the Marine Corps, which likely will not be complete until 2012 or 2013. He has already served as an enlisted Marine and an officer in the Marine Corps for 13 and a half years.
The last four and a half years have taken an extreme mental, psychological, and financial toll on Captain Wacker and his family. He is now married to his wife Dalliana and father to his step-son, Kenny (9 years old), as well as expecting a newborn baby within the next month. 
He was forthcoming at the USD Critical Issues Board in 2007, despite not being allowed to have legal counsel present on very serious allegations. 
Upon receiving notice of the outstanding arrest warrant, he voluntarily traveled to Louisiana and turned himself into the New Orleans Police Department after which he had his charges dismissed by the New Orleans District Attorney and his arrest expunged by the New Orleans Superior Court. He later learned that the School of Law paid for Jessica Brooder and Elizabeth Easley, both USD Law students, to travel to New Orleans to file the police report which resulted in his arrest warrant, even after the Critical Issues Board had determined that the sexual assault allegations by these women were unfounded by a preponderance of the evidence. 
Only because the military had jurisdiction over him, did he further go through the process of a trial by Court-Martial in the military. As a civilian, the matter would have been put to rest upon dismissal by the criminal court of New Orleans. At all times has he been honest and forthright and maintains his innocence to this day. 
To put him through the process of another administrative inquiry would only bring further stress upon him and his family.
At this time, the University has kept Captain Wacker from receiving the degree which he earned. He was not allowed to be on campus during his final semester of law school. He has been on indefinite suspension for the past two and a half years, causing pain and suffering as he is not able to pursue admittance to any state Bar or utilize his degree in other fields of employment.

The original charge sheet contained rape allegations by a third woman and USD Law student, Nicole Cusack, who subsequently plead the 5th Amendment to the Constitution when asked about her illicit use of cocaine; not to mention her blatant lies which were apparent between her recorded testimony with Naval Criminal Investigative Service (NCIS) and testimony given under oath at the Article 32 Hearing (similar to a Grand Jury or Information in California) before an Investigating Officer. Any and all charges of sexual assault against her and claims of obstruction of justice were dismissed as a result of the Investigating Officer finding her not credible as a witness.
All Captain Wacker asks is that the University grade his final exams and confer his degree upon him and cease all further administrative process against him.

I ask that you do this as an alumna of the USD School of Law and as a friend of Captain Wacker and out of compassion for what Captain Wacker has already had to endure. Over the past 4 years, Captain Wacker has dedicated his service to the community and his Country. He has compiled over 1,430 hours of community service and is currently being reviewed for the Military Outstanding Volunteer Service Medal. His most current endeavor is one that combines his veteran status with his love and respect for the legal system. He has volunteered and committed for at least one year to be a mentor through the Veterans Treatment Review Calendar (VTRC), a diversionary court program of the San Diego Superior Court for military veterans, primarily OPERATIONS IRAQI AND ENDURING FREEDOM veterans, who suffer from service-related disabilities such as PTSD and TBI. He currently gives 25-30 hours of his time each month to guide his mentee through the VTRC program. Captain Wacker is an example of what USD School of Law alumni should strive to be: servants of the law to those who need assistance without regard to pay or reward.
If you need further information regarding Captain Wacker or his case, please contact me by email at judelitz@aol.com or by phone at (XXX) XXX-XXXX.

Sincerely,

Jude Litzenberger, Esq.
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